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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

A hearing was held in the above styled claim on September 27,

2010, in Springdale, Arkansas.

A pre-hearing order was entered in this case on August 3,

2010. This pre-hearing order set out the stipulations offered by

the parties and outlined the issues to be litigated and resolved at

the present time.  Prior to the commencement of the hearing, the

parties announced that they had agreed on the appropriate weekly

compensation rates and these amounts were inserted into the pre-

hearing order. A copy of the pre-hearing order was made

Commission’s Exhibit No. 1 to the hearing.

The following stipulations were offered by the parties and are

hereby accepted:

1. On May 3, 2010,  the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.
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2. The appropriate weekly compensation benefits are $173.00

for total disability and $154.00 for permanent partial

disability.

3. The claim is controverted in its entirety.

By agreement of the parties, the issues to be litigated and

resolved at the present time were limited to the following:

1. Whether the claimant sustained a compensable injury on

May 3, 2010, in the form of a spider bite.

2. The claimant’s entitlement to medical services, temporary

total disability benefits from May 4, 2010 through a date

yet to be determined, and attorney’s fees.

In regard to these issues, the claimant contends:

“Claimant is a 58 year old individual who
sustained a work-related injury on May 3,
2010. The claim was denied by the respondents.
Claimant is entitled to past and future
medical treatment as well as temporary total
disability benefits as a result of ths work-
related injury.”
  

In regard to these issues, respondents contend:

“Respondents will contend that the claimant
did not sustain a compensable injury on May 3,
2010.”

 DISCUSSION

I. COMPENSABILITY

The first issue to be addressed in this case is the question

of whether the claimant sustained a “compensable injury” on May 3,

2010, as that term is defined by the Act.  The burden rests upon

the claimant to prove all of the elements necessary to establish a

“compensable injury” under the Act.



G004153-Frank -3-

The first of these required elements are found in Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D). This subsection mandates that the claimant

prove by medical evidence the actual existence of the physical

injury or condition, which is alleged to be compensable. It further

requires that the actual existence of this physical injury or

condition must be supported by “objective findings”, as that term

is defined by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i).

The medical evidence clearly shows the actual existence of

physical injury or damage to the skin and the underlying tissue of

the claimant’s left lower back, left flank, or left hip (even

though the medical evidence describes the location of this damage

in three different ways, it is obviously the same area). Further,

the actual existence of this physical injury or damage is

“supported by” visual observations made by all of the physicians

and medical personnel, who evaluated and treated the claimant on

and after May 3, 2010. Thus, the claimant has satisfied the

statutory requirement for a “compensable injury” under Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).

The claimant must next prove that this physical injury or

damage satisfies all of the definitional requirements for one of

the various categories of “compensable injuries” that are set out

in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A). From the contentions and

evidence presented, the appropriate category for the “compensable

injury” alleged in this case is found in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(i). The definitional requirements of this subsection are:
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(1) The physical injury or damage must arise

out of and occur in the course of the

employment.

(2) The physical injury or damage must be

caused by a “specific incident”.

(3) The physical injury or damage must be

identifiable by time and place of

occurrence.

(4) The physical injury or damage must cause

internal or external physical harm to the

claimant’s body.

(5) The physical injury or damage must be

such as to require medical services or

result in disability.

In order to satisfy the first three of these definitonal

requirements, the claimant must prove by the greater weight of the

credible evidence the actual occurrence of a specific employment-

related incident and the existence of a causal relationship between

this incident and the medically established and objectively

supported physical injury or damage to her left lower back.

However, the claimant need not prove the existence of this causal

relationship to an absolute certainty. Rather, she need only prove

that the existence of this relationship is likely or probable.

Further, the claimant need not prove that the specific employment-

related incident was the sole or even “major” cause of the overall

physical injury or damage. This specific employment relationship
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need only be proven to be a contributing cause of the overall

physical injury or damage. 

The claimant testified that she was experiencing no

difficulties or symptoms with her left lower back or hip prior to

going to work at approximately noon on May 3,2010. She had observed

no bump or any other abnormality on her left lower back or hip,

when she was getting dressed to go to work that morning.  It was

the claimant’s testimony that she arrived at her assigned work

place at approximately 12:20 p.m. on May 3, 2010.  Her assigned

work station was in an office that was attached to a warehouse.

Upon arrival, she was directed to go into the warehouse and get

herself a chair. She then went into the warehouse and got a padded

vinyl chair on rollers and brought it to her work station, which

was a desk located in the attached office. Shortly after she sat

down in the chair and began performing her assigned employment

tasks, she felt a “tickle” on her left flank or lower back. This

occurred at approximately 12:30 p.m. This sensation was not

particularly painful.  She did not place any significance on its

occurrence and continued working. Shortly thereafter, she

experienced an episode of sneezing and felt like she was “getting

the worse cold I had ever got”. After this sneezing episode, at

approximately 1:30 p.m., she noticed a welt on her left flank or

lower back that had a black spot in the center. This welt

apparently resembled a spider bite that her daughter had previously

experienced, and at that point she believed that she, too, had

experienced a spider bite. She continued working but felt “unwell”.
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On her break, she went to Wal Mart and obtained “draw out salve”

that had been of benefit for her daughter’s spider bite.  Upon her

return from break, she informed her boss, John Morrow, and another

lady about the bite and they both looked at it. She resumed her

work, but “continued to feel progressively unwell”. At

approximately 7:15 p.m. she was told or “encouraged” by her boss to

go to the doctor. At that point, she left work and went to

Convenient Care Clinic were she was given a tetanus shot and a

prescription for antibiotics (no actual records  from Convenient

Care Clinic have been introduced by either party). She left the

Convenient Care Clinic and went to the emergency room of Mercy

Medical Center. At that point, she was experiencing a lot of pain

with “pain spasms very 3-4 minutes”. At the emergency room she was

given an injection and a prescription for antibiotics. She left the

emergency room and went home. 

It was the claimant’s testimony that she continued to

experience difficulties with the area on her left flank or lower

back, but did not receive any further medical treatment until May

12, 2010. It was also her testimony that she did not have any work

for TEC between May 3, 2010 and May 11, 2010. On May 11, 2010, she

was given a one-day assignment by TEC and worked her assigned

shift. On May 12, 2010, she returned to the emergency room of Mercy

Medical Health Center because she “felt very ill”.

Th medical evidence contains histories of the onset of the

claimant’s difficulties that coincides with the testimony for the

claimant. The initial emergency room record of the Mercy Medical
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Health Center dated May 3, 2010, contains several histories, which

were taken by the nurses and the treating physician. The first of

these histories stated:

“The patient was stung by what she thinks was
a spider but she did not see it. Patient
reports being stung in the left lower back by
an unknown insect a few hours ago and went to
a clinic shortly thereafter and got a Rx for
antibiotics. Patient reports that since then
she has been having other symptoms including
nausea, dizziness, and back spasms.”

A separate nurse’s history contained in these initial

emergency room records stated:

“Patient was bitten/stung by something in her
left flank area around noon today. Patient
seen at Urgent Care and given shot of steroids
and tetanus shot. Patient states she is dizzy
and nausea also.”

Finally, another nurse reported the following history:

“Patient complains of feeling dizziness, and
nauseated. Starting feeling like she had a
cold around noon today. Found bite around left
flank. Believes she was bitten by spider after
getting chair out of warehouse. Has swelling,
bruising, and redness to the left flank.
Patient appears to be having spasms which she
believes may be from the pain.”

The medical records dealing with the claimant’s return visit to the

emergency room of Mercy Medical Center, on May 12, 2010, and her

subsequent hospitalization there also contain a number of histories

dealing with the onset of her difficulties. In her initial history

and physical, Dr. Afshir Deyhimpanah wrote:

“Ms. Frank is a very pleasant 58 year old lady
with a past medical history of hypertension
who presented to us with complaints of
hematuria. Her story started about 10 days ago
when she presumably was bitten by an unknown
insect on her left hip. She developed an
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almost immediate swelling in her left hip
area. She sought medical attention and was
placed on doxycycline. She developed hives
after which she was placed on keflex. She’s
had moderate to severe pain in the bite site
and has been taking aspirin 650 mg po q4h for
pain. Her reason was that aspirin is cheaper
than tylenol. Over the past few days she’s
been having hematuria which was her initial
presenting symptom here. At this time she
denies any chest pain, shortness of breath,
nausea, or diaphoresis.”

In the various records of the Mercy Medical Center, dated May

12, 2010, another history was recorded by Dr. John Antuna. This

history stated:

“Kathy Frank, a 58 year old female presents to
the ED with chief complaint of blood in urine.
USH (usual state of health) until 9 d (days)
ago was ‘bit by spider’. Currently taking
Keflex. Reports painless hematuria started 2 d
(days) ago:  blood with each urination (toilet
water is red). No history of same. Patient
bitten by what she believes was a spider 9
days ago. Seen after at communitu(?) clinic
and started on doxycycline but this was
causing hives. She stopped that and was seen
in this ED and started on Keflex. Now wound
not improving and having hematuria. Patient
states she has been taking 2 ASA every 4-6
hours for the past week for pain. Asked why
she had been taking ASA and she states she
takes it because it is cheap. Patient is a 58
year old female presenting with hematuria. The
history is provided by the patient. This is a
new problem. The current episode started 2
days ago. The problem occurs after urination.
Associated symptoms include hematuria.
Pertinent negatives include no chills, no
nausea, and no vomiting. She has tried nothing
for the symptoms.”

During the claimant’s hospitalization, the next history was taken

by Dr Eric Schaefer, on May 13, 2010:

“58 year old in good health with hypertension,
about 10 days ago, presumably was bitten by an
unknown insect on her left hip–she thinks it
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was a spider. She developed an almost
immediate swelling in her left hip area. She
sought medical attention and was placed on
doxycycline, developed hives after which she
was placed on doxycycline(?). Over the past
few days she’s been having hematuria which was
her initial presenting symptom to ED on 5/12.
She was found in lab to have a significant
anemia with hgb (hemoglobin) of 5.9, with a
greatly elevated WBC (white blood count) with
eosinophil percentage at 13%. Bili of 2,
normal kidney function. INR 1.1. Elevated
retic count. Haptoglobin <30, Coombs positive.
She has been afebrile and is being covered
with vancomycin. She is currently on
solumedrol. Continued hematuria and hgb of 7.7
post transfusion of 2 units PRBC’s. “

Later in the claimant’s hospitalization, on May 14, 2010,

another history was recorded by Dr. Douglas Treptow. In this

history Dr. Treptow stated:

“This patient is a 58 year old white female
who initially suffered a spider bite involving
the left lower lateral back on 5/2/10. She
stated that she had quite a bit of pain at the
site and this has gotten progressively worse.
She sought medical attention and was started
on a course of doxycycline. She apparently
developed a rash with the doxycycline and was
then switched to Keflex. Despite being on
antibiotics she has continued to have some
progressive pain and progressive involvement
of the skin at the site with associated skin
necrosis. This area has been become quite
tender to the touch. In addition, she
presented to the hospital on 5/12/10 and was
noted to have hematuria. Her initial white
blood count on 5/12/10 was 31.3 with a
hemoglobin of 5.9. She had a reticulocyte
count of 6.2 and LDH of 1407.  A urinalysis
was significant for having blood in the urine.
It was felt that she was suffering from a
hemolytic anemia and also it was suspected
that she had sepsis from the spider bite.  She
was admitted to the hospital at that time for
blood transfusions and treatment of her
suspected infection. Cultures of the wound,
urine, and blood thus far have been negative
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(for infection). I was requested to see the
patient for possible wound debridement. “

The final history is found in a follow up report by Dr. Eric

Schaefer, dated May 25, 2010. In this report Dr. Schaefer stated:

“Mrs. Frank is a lovely 58 year old woman who
I initially met in the hospital in early May
with a hemolytic anemia. This all started
while she was at work and she got bit by a bug
on her left flank. She had some redness and
swelling with this. She was started on an
antibiotic with worsening symptoms. She then
had some progressive fatigue and was admitted
to the hospital with a hemglobin of 5.8. Her
labs were consistent with hemolytic anemia and
she was started on pulse Decadron. After 4 or
5 days her hemoglobin had improved. She did
require surgical debridement of the bit (sic).
It is possible that this was a brown recluse
spider bite given the fact that it was very
necrotic but also due to the fact of the
hemolytic anemia. She had never had any
problems before this. She is currently doing
much better. She denies any nausea, vomiting,
fever, chills, chest pain, or shortness of
breath. The surgical site is well healed. She
has no complaints. Her only concern is that
she has lost her job and she is upset about
that.”

The greater weight of the evidence presented supports the

conclusion that the damage to the skin and subcutaneous tissues of

the claimant’s left lower back and her subsequently diagnosed

hemolytic anemia were all likely the result of a brown recluse

spider bite on May 3, 2010. The initial diagnosis of hematuria

appears to be somewhat erroneous. The red color of the claimant’s

urine was apparently the result of destroyed red blood cells from

the hemolysis that resulted in the hemolytic anemia. These broken

down red blood cells are treated as normal waste products removed

by the kidneys and end up in the urine.  All of the testing on the
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claimant’s kidneys, bladder, urethra, etc. were essentially normal

with no sign of bleeding, infection, etc.

On Page 3 of Respondent’s Exhibit No. 1, the various symptoms

and effects with a brown recluse spider bite are set out as

follows:

“A minority of brown recluse spider bites form
a necrotizing ulcer that destroys soft tissue
and may take months to heal, leaving deep
scars. The damaged tissue will become
gangrenous and eventually slough away. The
initial bite frequently cannot be felt and
there may be no pain but over time the wound
may grow to as large as 25 cm. (10 inches) in
extreme cases. Bites usually become painful
and itching within 2 to 8 hours; pain and
other local effects worsen 12 to 36 hours
after the bite with the necrosis developing
over the next few days.

Serious systemic effects may occur before this
time, as venom spreads throughout the body in
minutes. Mild symptoms include nausea,
vomiting, fever, rashes, muscle and joint
pain.  Rarely more severe symptoms occur
including hemolysis, thrombocytopenia, and
disseminated intravascular coagulation.”

The onset and progression of claimant’s symptoms, as described in

the claimant’s testimony and the medical record, coincides with

this above quoted scenario outlined in the respondent’s exhibit. 

The claimant apparently felt no actual bite. The site of the

bite became painful and noticeable within 2 to 8 hours after it

occurred and continued to worsen with necrosis developing over the

next few days. The claimant also experienced symptoms of nausea

within minutes following the bite and when she presented at the

emergency room some hours later her temperature was mildly

elevated. By May 12, 2010, the claimant was experiencing hemolysis
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with hemolytic anemia. The possibility of the claimant’s necrotic

ulcer being the result of some type of infection appears to have

effectively been eliminated by negative culture studies and the

fact that the wound continued to worsen even though the claimant

was under extensive treatment with antibiotics. These negative

culture studies also eliminated the possibility that the claimant’s

hematuria or broken down red blood cells was the result of a

urinary tract infection. The claimant had no history of congenital

hemolytic anemia and there is no evidence of any other exposure to

toxic agents or serious infections. 

The medical evidence reveals that the various physicians who

saw and evaluated the claimant were of the opinion that the wound

on the claimant’s left lower back (flank, hip, etc.) was consistent

with a brown recluse spider bite. The initial emergency room record

contains the diagnosis of the claimant’s initial difficulties as an

“insect bite” (obviously, the physician making this note did not

realize that a spider is not an insect but Tabor’s Cyclopedic

Medical Dictionary does not recognize this fact either). 

Both Dr. Treptow’s preoperative and postoperative diagnosis

was that of a spider bite of the left lower lateral back with

extensive tissue necrosis involving skin and subcutaneous tissues.

It should also be noted that following the excision of the necrotic

tissue the claimant’s wound healed relatively quickly without any

further problem.

The only medical evidence that arguably takes issue with the

claimant’s various difficulties being the result of a brown recluse
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spider bite on May 3, 2010, are found in the May 25, 2010 report of

Dr. Eric Schaefer. Dr. Schaefer is apparently the oncologist that

treated the claimant for her hemolytic anemia. In this report, Dr.

Schaefer stated:

“This all started after she was at work and
she got bit by a bug on her left flank. She
had some redness and swelling with this. She
was started on an antibiotic with worsening
symptoms. She then had some progressive
fatigue and was admitted to the hospital with
a hemoglobin of 5.8. Her labs were consistent
with hemolytic anemia and she was started on
pulse Decadron. After 4 or 5 days her
hemoglobin had improved. She did require
surgical debridement of the bit (sic). It is
possible that this was s brown recluse spider
bite, given the fact that it was necrotic but
also due to the fact of the hemolytic anemia.
She had never had any problems before this.
She is currently doing much better. She denies
any nausea, vomiting, fever, chills, chest
pain, or shortness of breath. The surgical
site is well healed. She has no complaints.”

However, later in this report, Dr. Schaefer stated:

“Her hemolytic anemia has resolved. Brown
recluse spider bites have been associated with
hemolytic anemias. I do question the black
eschar on her side was that of a brown
recluse.”

Curiously, Dr. Schaefer does not give any indication as to why he

“questions” that the necrotic wound was a brown recluse bite. In

this same report he gives his impression or diagnosis as:

“(1) Hemolytic anemia

(2) S/p surgical debridement of a black

eschar-likely a spider bite.”

This impression or diagnosis continued to be given in various

follow up reports. I simply find Dr. Schaefer’s “questioning” of
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the claimant’s experiencing a brown recluse bite on her left lower

back to be contrary to the greater weight of the evidence,

including his own statements.

Clearly, it is possible that the claimant could have brought

the spider with her, on or in her clothing, when she came back to

work on May 3, 2010. It is even possible that the actual spider

bite could have occurred before she reported to work on May 3,

2010.  However, in light of the claimant’s testimony, which I find

to be credible, it is more likely that the spider bite occurred

after the claimant had commenced performing her employment duties,

on May 3, 2010, and that the spider was already on the premises

when the claimant arrived.  It is the general rule that when an

employee sustains a bite from an insect, spider, snake, dog, or

other animal while they are performing employment services and

where the employment premises or environment subjected the employee

to the risk of the bite occurring, then the bite and its resulting

sequelae are considered to be an accidental injury arising out of

and in the course of the employment.

After consideration of all the evidence presented, it is my

opinion that the claimant has proven by the greater weight of the

credible evidence that, on May 3, 2010, she sustained a compensable

injury in the form of a brown recluse spider bite that satisfies

all of the definitional requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(i). Specifically, I find that she has proven the

occurrence of a physical injury that arose out of and occurred in

the course of her employment, that was caused by a specific
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incident, that is identifiable by time and place of occurrence,

that caused bother internal and external physical harm to her body,

that reasonably required medical services, and that resulted in

disability. Thus, the claimant would be entitled to appropriate

benefits, under the Act, for this compensable injury. 

II. BENEFITS

Clearly, the claimant would be entitled to reasonably

necessary medical services for her compensable injury, under Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-508. However, the burden rests upon the claimant to

prove that services provided represent such reasonably necessary

medical services.  In order to meet this burden, the claimant must

show that the services provided were necessitated by or connected

with the compensable injury, and had a reasonable expectation of

returning the claimant to more near her preinjury state. Reasonably

necessary medical expenses are not limited to those expenses

directed solely towards the treatment or improvement of the actual

physical damage caused by the compensable injury, but also extend

to medical services necessary to accurately diagnose the nature and

extent of the injury, to relieve symptomatic complaints, etc.

The greater weight of the credible evidence presented shows

that the medical services provided the claimant by physicians and

personnel at the emergency room of Mercy Medical Center on May 3,

2010, by personnel and physicians at the Mercy Medical Center

emergency room and hospital from May 12, 2010 through May 18, 2010,

and by and at the direction of Dr. Eric Schaefer on May 25, 2010,

June 1, 2010, June 9, 2010, June 10, 2010, and June 23, 2010, were
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all necessitated by or connected with the claimant’s compensable

spider bite and its resulting consequences. Further, the greater

weight of the evidence shows that the medical services provided

were of a type and nature commonly recognized and employed for the

treatment of injuries such as that sustained by the claimant. 

Therefore, I find that the medical expenses incurred for

services rendered by the foregoing providers represent “reasonably

necessary medical services” for the claimant’s compensable injury,

under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508.  Pursuant to the provisions of this

subsection, the respondents are liable for the expense of such

services, subject to the Commission’s medical fee schedule.  

The final matter concerns the claimant’s entitlement to

temporary total disability benefits.  In order to be entitled to

such benefits, the claimant must prove by the greater weight of the

credible evidence that she continued within her healing period from

the effects of her compensable injury and was also rendered totally

disabled by this compensable injury.

The issue of the duration of the healing period is a medical

question and must be resolved on the basis of the greater weight of

the medical evidence presented.  A claimant continues within the

healing period from the effects of the compensable injury, until

the actual physical injury damage caused by the compensable injury

has resolved or at least stabilized, at a level where nothing

further in the way of time or medical treatment offers a reasonable

expectation of improvement.
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A review of the medical evidence, in this case, shows that the

claimant continued within her healing period from the effects of

her compensable injury from May 3, 2010 through June 23, 2010.  In

her testimony, the claimant indicated that she continued to be

treated by Dr. Schaefer through June 21, 2010, but was released on

that date to return to work and did, in fact, do so. However, the

June 23, 2010 note of Dr. Schaefer does not release the claimant

from further treatment and in fact indicates continued medication

for her hemolytic anemia.  

The next issue is the second element of the claimant’s

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits i.e. actual

total disability. Unlike the healing period, the period of total

disability is not a medical question and must be resolved on the

basis of all the evidence presented.  

In the present case, the record reveals that the claimant did

not work between May 3, 2010 and May 10, 2010.  It was the

claimant’s testimony that during this period she continued to feel

“unwell” and did not feel that she was physically capable of

working. However, even though she was continuing to experience

difficulties from the spider bite, she returned to work on May 11,

2010, and apparently worked a full shift.

 It was the claimant’s testimony that this seemed to increase

her difficulties, and on the following date, she returned to the

emergency room of Mercy Medical Center and was hospitalized. The

record reveals that the claimant remained in the hospital until May

18, 2010.  Although the medical evidence fails to reveal that any
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of the claimant’s physicians expressly prohibited the claimant

from working, after her discharge from the hospital on May 18,

2010, the medical evidence does show, for some time, that the

claimant continued to have a significant wound on her left lower

back or hip that required prophylactic antibiotic therapy and that

she continued to experience hemolytic anemia, which would produce

significant fatigue with any activity. The claimant was also

medically restricted from lifting any objects that weighed in

excess of 10 pounds for 3 weeks. 

Although the medical evidence is essentially silent on the

issue, the claimant testified that she was released to return to

work on June 21, 2010, presumably by Dr Schaefer. The claimant

further testified that on June 22, 2010, she did, in fact, return

to work for the respondent  and continued to be regularly employed

by the respondent until some time in July of 2010, when she was

terminated.

However, there is no indication that the claimant’s

termination was in any way due to any restrictions or limitations

from her compensable injury. The evidence further fails to

establish that the claimant has been rendered unable to perform

regular employment, by the effects of her compensable injury, after

June 21, 2010.  

After consideration of all the evidence presented, it is my

opinion that the claimant has proven by the greater weight of the

credible evidence that she was rendered totally disabled from

performing regular gainful employment by her compensable injury
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from the period of May 4, 2010 through May 10, 2010 and from May

12, 2010 through June 21, 2010. The claimant has failed to prove by

the greater weight of the credible evidence that her compensable

injury rendered her totally disabled from regular gainful

employment on May 11, 2010 and any time after June 21, 2010.

Therefore, I find that the claimant continued in her healing

period from the effects of her compensable injury and was rendered

totally disabled from performing regular gainful employment by

this injury, for the periods of May 4, 2010 through May 10, 2010

and from May 12, 2010 through June 21, 2010. She would be entitled

to temporary total disability benefits during these intervals. 

The claimant has failed to prove by the greater weight of the

credible evidence that she was rendered totally disabled from

performing regular gainful employment, by the effects of her

compensable injury on May 11, 2010 or any time after June 21, 2010.

Thus, her claim for temporary total disability benefits on May 11,

2010 or after June 21, 2010, must be denied. 

FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation

Commission has jurisdiction of this

claim.

2. On May 3, 2010, the relationship of

employee-employer-carrier existed between

the parties.

3. On May 3, 2010, the claimant earned wages

sufficient to entitle her to weekly
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compensation benefits of $173.00 for

total disability and $154.00 for

permanent partial disability.

4. On May 3, 2010, the claimant sustained a

compensable injury, in the form of a

brown recluse spider bite.  This

compensable injury caused a compensable

consequence, in the form of a large

necrotic ulceration on her left lower

back or hip and hemolytic anemia.

Specifically, the claimant has

established the actual existence of these

physical injuries or conditions by

medical evidence, which is supported by

“objective findings”.  Further, the

claimant has proven by the greater weight

of the credible evidence that these

physical injuries or conditions arose out

of and occurred in the course of her

employment, were caused by a specific

incident, are identifiable by time and

place of occurrence, caused both internal

and external physical harm to her body,

required medical services, and resulted

in disability (at least, temporarily).
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5. The medical services rendered to the

claimant for the necrotic ulceration of

her left lower back and hip by personnel

and physicians at the emergency room of

Mercy Medical Health Center on May 3,

2010, represents reasonably necessary

medical services for the claimant’s

compensable injury. The medical services

rendered to the claimant for the necrotic

ulceration to her left lower back or hip

and her hemolytic anemia by and at the

direction of medical personnel and

physicians at the Mercy Medical Health

Center from May 12, 2010 through May 18,

2010, also represents reasonably

necessary medical services for the

claimant’s compensable injury. Finally,

the medical services rendered to the

claimant by and at the direction of Dr.

Douglas Treptow (for necrotic ulceration

to her left low back or hip) and by at

the direction of Dr. Eric Schaefer (for

her hemolytic anemia), after May 18,

2010, also represents reasonably

necessary medical services for the

claimant’s compensable injury and its
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resulting consequences.  Specifically,

the claimant has proven by the greater

weight of the medical evidence that all

of these medical services were

necessitated by or connected with her

compensable injury and had a reasonable

expectation of returning the claimant to

more near her preinjury state, at the

time such services were rendered.

Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508, the

respondents are liable for the expense of

these services, subject to the medical

fee schedule.

6. The claimant has proven that she was

rendered temporarily totally disabled, as

a result of the effects of her

compensable injury, for the periods of

May 4, 2010 through May 10, 2010 and May

12, 2010 through June 21, 2010.

Specifically, the claimant has proven by

the greater weight of the credible

evidence, that during these periods, she

continued within her healing period from

the effects of her compensable injury and

was rendered totally disabled by her

compensable injury. The claimant has
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failed to prove that she was rendered

totally disabled by her compensable

injury during any other periods.  

7. The respondents have controverted this

claim in its entirety.

8. The appropriate fee for the claimant’s

attorney is the maximum statutory

attorney’s fee on the controverted

temporary total disability benefits

herein awarded.

ORDER

The respondents shall be liable for the expense of medical

services provided the claimant for her compensable injury by and at

the direction of medical personnel and physicians at the Mercy

Medical Health Center on May 3, 2010, and from May 12, 2010 through

May 18, 2010, and by and at the direction of Dr. Treptow and Dr.

Schaefer, after May 18, 2010.  This liability is subject of the

medical fee schedule.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant temporary total

disability benefits for the period of May 4, 2010 through May 10,

2010 and May 12, 2010 through June 21, 2010.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant’s attorney the

maximum statutory attorney’s fee on the controverted temporary

total disability benefits herein awarded. One-half of this fee

shall be the obligation of the respondents in addition to such
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benefits. The remaining one-half of this fee shall be withheld by

the respondents from such benefits.  

All benefits herein awarded, have heretofore accrued and are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.   

                                                         
                            MICHAEL L. ELLIG
                    ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE
             

                                    


